
Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

M I N U T E S  O F   M E E T I N G  

Minutes of a MEETING of the Parish Council held in the village hall, Offord Cluny on Thursday, January 3, 2019 at 7.30pm following a meeting of the Planning Committee at 7pm.
Present:

Cllrs Weitzel, Gatward, Dawson, Young, Eayrs, Gillbanks, Holdsworth 


& Riley

In attendance:

Cllr Peter Downes (CCC), Cllr Sarah Conboy (HDC), Rev Salt (All Saints 


Church) 3 members of the public & Clerk
2019/2266
Apologies for Absence


All present
2019/2267
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


A resident asked about the ongoing situation with the blocked drains. It was 

confirmed that this issue and many others had been reported several times 

to Highways at Cambs CC without any action to date.  The Clerk would 


remind them again of the outstanding works.



The same resident also asked what was going to be done about the 


Millennium Green as it looked a mess.  It was agreed that a decision needed 

to be taken as to how the Green was to be managed in the future.  To be 


further discussed under Agenda item 2019/2274.



Rev Salt thanked the Council for its continued support and outlined plans for 

the future including the replacement of the recently stolen lead from the 


roof which was to be replaced with steel. The ultimate goal for the internal 

refurbishments was to provide a community space as well as a church space.
2019/2268
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


None
2019/2269
To Approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on


December 6, 2018


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed.

2019/2170
Matters Arising from Minutes dated December 6, 2018 (information 


only)


All contained within current Agenda.
2019/2271
District & County Councillor Reports


Cllr Sarah Conboy (HDC) provided the following report:

Update from District Councillors December/Jan 2019
 

 

Budgets
We are about to enter the budget setting cycle where we see a draft budget.  This was anticipated before December 31st but has not arrived at the time of writing this report. Whilst previously the Conservative Group have been clear that there would be no increased council tax rise before 2020, reality has hit home and there is a realisation that, to maintain a balanced budget, increases are necessary.  This is partly due to the falling revenue from recycling and the real term reduction in spending power.  We anticipate that the proposed increased budget will be somewhere between 2.6% and 3%.  

 

In Godmanchester the District Council has offered the Town land it no longer wishes to maintain and cannot leverage as an asset (a Neighbourhood Plan success). It may well be that other parishes may see similar opportunities – although the downside is that this becomes a parish cost without revenue accompanying transfers.  As we indicated in previous reports, we expect that some activities traditionally provided by District, and County, at parish level will diminish, although this is not a formal position being stated by either body. Parishes may want to think about how they will address these emerging changes.

 

Parking
The HDC Parking Review is due to report back in the new year.  We already know that taking on parking enforcement as a delegated power from the County Council is almost impossible (the cost to ensure every road marking, sign and traffic protection order is in place across Huntingdonshire is significant). We also now know that the powers cannot be delegated to parishes due to legislation drafting. We will await other updates but in short they will only relate to HDC owned car parks.  Given these are an important revenue stream, we think it unlikely that charges will be reduced.

 

Speeding
This seems to be an increasing public concern.  Godmanchesterused its LHI Bid to successfully buy a portable MVAS sign that warns drives of excess speed and logs the speed data.  Time will tell if this is helpful in reducing speeding.  Cambridgeshire Police continue to offer Speedwatch training and support and Godmanchester residents have decided to start a group. This may be on interest to Offord and Hemingford Abbots.

 

Crime
We seem to have had a sudden surge in burglaries and thefts locally, including day-time  and at home activity – whilst small in number, the impact is still devastating to those who experience it.  The theft of the lead from Offord Church only further signifies how organised criminals have become more audacious.  The Chief Constable spoke at the December HDC Meeting and the good news is that he believes neighbourhood policing is key.  However, he was clear he does not have the money to provide the resources that many communities would hope for on the ground.  He advocated Neighbourhood Watch Schemes, as these help to reduce crime and to make residents feel more confident and less vulnerable.  The Cambridgeshire Bobby Scheme may also be of interest to residents. 

 

Planning
It's a very uncomfortable time to be involved in making planning decisions at HDC with the ‘tilted balance’ making a mockery of all the planning policies we have fought so hard for.  It is anticipated that by May the new Huntingdonshire Local Plan will be adopted and we will see a return to policy-based decision-making.  The only ones benefiting at present are those looking to develop sites or sell land to developers. There is a new type of application: permission in principle. It's a quicker route for developers seeking permission to build smaller scale sites, with decisions made in just five weeks.  The first PIP cams to the Development Management Committee in December. 

 

Neighbourhood Plans are now underway across the District with just three adopted to date:  Houghton and Wyton, St. Neots and Godmanchester.  These not only give you a local say on what you want to see and how that might be done they also allow you to protect the things that matter to a community. You can also use them to set positive policies that include welcoming planning that provides wanted services.  Where there is development, those with Neighbourhood Plans receive 25% of the CIL as opposed to 15%.  Advice is readily available as are government grants to support the process.  Alwalton, Brampton. Bury, Great Gransden, Hemingford Grey, Huntingdon, Old Weston and the Stukeleys are in the process of developing their own. HDC offer support, as do Locality, and the parishes that have completed the process have councillors who can talk from experience about the process.

 

Finally, we’d like to wish everyone a Happy New Year.


Sarah, Mike and David

Cllr Peter Downes provided the following report:

Cambs County Councillor report to The Offords Parish Council, Thursday, January 3rd, 2019

The County Council meeting on December 11th  was dominated by a debate on the ruling group’s decision to require all employees on the grade above £25,000 to take three days unpaid leave at Christmas. This amounts to a 1.2% pay cut. There was a heated discussion on whether councillors should do the same as a gesture of solidarity with the employees. The Conservatives agreed to do so, but the Liberal Democrats decided instead to make an equivalent personal donation to the hardship fund run by Unison to help any employees in financial difficulties. For information, a 1.2% cut for councillors saves the County Council £12,000 on a budget of nearly £500 million.

There was no majority support for the Lib Dem proposal that we should revert to the remuneration structure proposed by the Independent Remuneration Panel rather than continue with the current structure. This would have reduced costs to the County by £200k per year.

Difficult work is currently taking place to try to find ways of maintaining services with continuing reduction in funding. In 2014 CCC received a grant from central government of £70 million; in the coming year, the grant will be £0. (At one point it looked as though we would be required to pay the Treasury £7 million but this has been dropped). CCC were also hoping to benefit from the forthcoming business rates retention pilot, from which the council had hoped for £7.67m in additional income, but we have not been included. 

The Council is permitted by central government to increase council tax by up to 2% for Adult Social Care and up to a further 3% for all the other services (Children and Young People, highways, waste disposal, libraries, public transport, public health). Every 1% increase brings in £2.75 million and costs the Band D taxpayer 25p per week.  The various service committees will be meeting in January to look at detailed proposals and a decision will be made at the Council meeting on February 5th. The most recent indications are that the ruling group on the County Council will propose a 2% increase for Adult Social Care and 1.99% increase for the other services.

Some issues for The Offords

a. Nothing much new since last time. Clearly there will be a traffic impact on The Offords of the housing proposals in Buckden and this is on the agenda as a separate item.

b. I will be liaising with the Parish Council chairman in connection with a possible response to the Hinchingbrooke School proposal to change its admissions priorities to give preference to pupils in primary schools that are in the same Multi-Academy Trust. 

c. I was very sorry to hear about the theft of lead from the parish church in Offord Cluny.

d. May I wish all Parish Councillors a Happy New Year for 2019. The country is facing greater uncertainty than at any other period I can remember. The financial repercussions of the European Union vote will almost certainly affect local services in ways as yet unclear but what is already clear to me is that local councillors are going to have to make some difficult decisions and stimulate community involvement even more to plug the gaps.

Peter Downes, December 30th, 2018
2019/2272
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes



2272.1

To Accept the Financial Information 




The financial information and accounts were accepted as an 



accurate record.



2272.2

To approve and sign the balance sheet




The Balance Sheet was accepted as a true record and signed.
2019/2273
To Approve the following payments & sign the cheques



The following payments were approved and where necessary cheques 


signed.
Signed between meetings:

101584
Cambs Constab.

N.Watch Signs


£168.00

To be signed at meeting:

101585
Netwise


Website and Gov.UK

£380.00
101586
Charlie Vince


VH Car Park Tree Works
£660.00

101587
Mrs J Stanbridge

Salary, H/Working & Travel
£468.43

101588
Offords PCC


Hire of Church Rooms
£225.00

101589
St Neots Museum

Annual Donation

£30.00

101590
Cambs Acre


Annual Membership

£57.00

2019/2274
Leisure & Amenities


There was further discussion about the Millennium Green and any future 


plans for it.  Some residents had expressed a view that they wished it to be 

maintained like a municipal park and others wanted it to be left as a natural 

space.  It was agreed that a survey should be commissioned and made 


available via the website and community Facebook page to ask all residents 

what they thought.  The initial plan/documentation for the space would also 

be looked at and Council would develop a plan for the future which hopefully 

residents would support.  Help would be needed with the ongoing 


maintenance and it was agreed to try to develop a group of volunteers who 

would take on this work.  The Clerk was asked to put this on the Agenda for 

the next L&A meeting.


Cllr Gatward thanked all who had helped with the spreading of the gravel on 

the recreation ground and a date of January 10th was set for laying the 


remainder of the play bark.
2019/2275
Planning


All Cllrs had attended the meeting held immediately before Full Council but 

for the benefit of the members of the public not present for that meeting Cllr 

Young summarized.
2019/2276
Network Rail- Future of Offords Level Crossing – Update if available


Cllr Weitzel confirmed he was awaiting a response to his letter.
2019/2277
A14 Huntingdon – Cambridge Improvement Scheme (update if 



available)


It was noted that the scheme appeared to be on time with still two more 


years until completion.
2019/2278
Councillor Reports


Cllr Dawson informed Cllrs of a request to place a memorial tree on the 


Millennium Green.  It was agreed that this would be discussed further when 

Cllrs met on the Green the following week.
2019/2279
Notices & Correspondence not previously circulated


None
2019/2280
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.
None
2019/2281
The meeting closed at 8.45 pm and next meeting date confirmed as Thursday, February 7, 2019  .  Leisure & Amenities meeting scheduled for Jan 28th.
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